Vernhams Dean Parish Council

	MINUTES OF MEETING
	:14th September 2015

	TIME OF MEETING
	:7.30 pm 

	venue of meeting
	:Millennium Hall Vernham Dean

	Type of meeting
	:ORDINARY

	present
	:mr m knight (MK)

	
	:mr h watkins (HW)

	
	:mr will hawkins (WH)

	
	:MRS M PERRY (MP)

	
	:MR R SMITH (RS)

	
	:MRs J DRURY (JD)

	Chaired by
	:mr R winch (Rw)

	in attendance
	:Mrs K Nightingale (KN)

:Cllr T ROlt (TR)

	Parishioners
	:4


	
	Apologies 
Mr P Nicoll, Mrs J Scrivener, Cllr P Giddings, Ms K Grant
	Action

	
	Register of Interest
No interests registered.
	

	
	Urgent Matters

None raised.
	

	
	Minutes of meeting 13th July amended and signed.
	

	
	Public Participation

Mr J Clark apologised for the lack of heating in the hall – the boiler has broken down.

Miss N Harrison informed the Council that as part of her Silver Duke of Edinburgh qualification she had cleared litter from the village over a period of 6 months. Her recommendations included a lidded bin on the playing fields. She was congratulated for her efforts and encouraged to write a piece for Focus. Chair to sign off her Volunteering section for her award.

Mr Rainey apologised to the Council in case the estate agents particulars had caused concern by stating that the alley between Back Lane and the main road was unadopted. He is keen for an amiable situation where people can pass up and down the lane without restriction.
	RW

	
	Update from the PFA

The PFA Chair had met with PC representatives and indicated her ideas to restructure the PFA committee. A further meeting is due to take place next week.
	

	
	Update from the Flood Group 

Jill Scrivener has approached Tim Lawton, Head of Highways at HCC, in an attempt to bring him on board.  It is hoped that a meeting will be organised to walk-through the valley with Tim and Ian Miller (EA) as it has been suggested that highways have not really got a good grasp of the real situation.   
Tor Peebles from HCC has been working on the presentation which will be given at the public meeting (to take place in October) in relation to the appropriate use and location of pumps.  This will ensure that parishioners make the best use of the equipment available to them.
It was agreed that there is a need to inform parishioners of what is happening/what has been achieved so far by the Flood Group. A page in FOCUS would be a good way to communicate to the majority of parishioners but it is felt that a more personal approach is necessary for those who were most severely affected.  A meeting is scheduled for October but it is unclear if a date has actually been agreed. Chair to speak to Mrs Scrivener. The installation of a sump at the end of Dean Terrace has been agreed but an easement is awaited from Aster Housing and the tenant of 6 Dean Terrace in order to tie up the legalities of installing this.Cllr Knight had visited those parishioners directly affected and shown them the plans for a sump. Aster may be able to contribute money to this. HCC have committed a sum of money and a contractor has been identified. Ideally a second sump would be installed in School Close. This is more complex as BT, Southern Electric and Southern Water all need to be involved in order that there is no disruption to any utility supply. A further £4000 is required for installation. Cllr Knight has identified a grant opportunity from Southern and Scottish Energy. It was agreed to ask for £3000. Cllr Knight was thanked for his work on this. Cllr Rolt offered a grant of £500 and the Ward grant may be available via Cllr Giddings. Clerk to pursue. A pump would cost around £30,000 so we are unlikely to purchase one.
	RW

MK

KN

	
	Update on Highways Issues. 

Cllr Knight expressed his frustration at the inefficiency of HCC Highways department. The pothole on the bend of the road at Ibthorpe is due to be repaired but no date is forthcoming. There is also a large pothole on Rockmoor Lane. The trees on the A343 are still dangerous.
	

	
	Matters Arising

1. The landowner of the tree at Poplars farmyard has been informed about its disease and it was agreed he would need to speak to Cllr Nicoll to understand more fully the implications and desired action.

2. Mrs D Brignell had been presented with a shrub in recognition of her service and had sent a thankyou card. Mr J Garbutt will receive his shortly.

3. PO Alley. After discussion it was agreed that the application to have this made a public right of way (which was submitted 8 years ago) should be left. We are now 4th on the list. Chair to write to Mr Rainey to inform him of this.
	PN

RW

RW

	
	Correspondence

A complaint regarding offensive language by the men’s footballs teams had been made to both the Police and the FA. The complaint had subsequently found its way into the Daily Mail. 

A letter from a parishioner complaining about the CANGO service had been sent to HCC and subsequently the service has been revised somewhat. Tesco has been removed from the route however although it is possible that passengers can be dropped at the hospital they unable to be picked up.

English Rural Housing had asked the PC to confirm village connections for 2 young couples to enable them to secure the re-sale on 2 of their local houses. This had been successful in both cases.

Councillor Reports
A query was raised on the future ownership of the school kitchen. Chair to talk to Cllr Nicoll.

The PFA have a new website designed by Hannah Clarke as part of her university course. Cllr Smith indicated that the PC website may be able to  benefit from this when she is home for the Christmas holidays. Chair to follow up.
Footpaths
It appears a tractor may have broken a cast iron sign at Rockmoor Lane. HCC have been informed.

It is understood that FP19 runs along land owned by Upton Manor. Cllr Hawkins to speak to landowner to inform him of the concerns over its safety.

Thanks extended to Cllr Watkins for cutting back FP13.
	RW

RW
WH

	 
	Planning
15/02027/FULLN. 19 Shepherds Rise. Extension. No comment

The sub committee had reviewed the following application:

15/01869/FULLN Erection of new property on Back Lane. Objection raised.

Finance

Current balance: Lloyds: £13,106.95 

Audit return 2014 2015 had been returned as complete. No comments or actions required. 

A grant payment of £23000 is due to be paid into the PC account for the MUGA. Cheque to be raised when funds have cleared for the PFA.

Invoices to be authorised: 

BDO Audit fee £120 

TVBC Grass cutting £752.40 

Village hall hire £50 

VDPFA maintenance £117.94 

VDPFA Grant from TVBC £1542.5 

Tangley PC replacement SLR £40.00 

HMRC PAYE £65.20

Clerk salary Q2 £503.87

Meeting finished 9.00pm. 

Date of next meeting: 9th Nov 2015
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